
 
Council Meeting 

Minutes 
January 18, 2022 

 
 
 

The Borough of Ben Avon Council met in a regular voting session on Tuesday, January 18, 2022, 
virtually and at 7101 Church Avenue for the purpose of transacting General Business. President 
Richard Wagner presided and opened the meeting at 7:00 PM with the Pledge of Allegiance.   
 
 
ROLL CALL 
Council Members Present: Richard Wagner, Jennifer Bett, Russell Kuehner, Ken Opipery, Kara 
Roggenkamp, Jim Thornton, Tavia Washington 
 
Others Present: Solicitor Weston Pesillo, Ohio Township Police Chief Joe Hanny, Emsworth 
Fire Chief Jim Kohl, and Borough Secretary Terrie Patsch 
 
 
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION - There was no public participation 
 
 
BOROUGH REPORTS 
Mayor’s Report – there was no report 
 
Ohio Township Police Report – See Attachment “A” 
Chief Hanny reported 63 calls in the past month as reflected in the service report with nothing 
out of the ordinary. Mr. Opipery expressed thanks to OTP on behalf of the Public Works 
Department for their continued assistance with enforcing the leaf and snow removal ordinances. 
 
Emsworth Volunteer Fire Company Report – See Attachment “B” 
Chief Kohl reported 5 calls for the month of December. He stated the transition to serve Ben 
Avon has gone smoothly thus far. 
 
Solicitor’s Report  
Solicitor Pesillo reported ongoing negotiations with the Ben Avon Fire Company in vacating the 
building owned by the Borough. The balance of the Kilbuck contract money from 2021 was 
refunded, and a release sent to Kilbuck township officials for their signature. Mr. Pesillo also 
said he was forwarded the tax appeal for a resident and would be happy to represent the Borough 
if so desired.  
 
 



Joint Planning Commission  
Ms. Houska asked the Council to review the proposed ordinances sent out several months ago in 
addition to the county response and to reply with any feedback by February 1. Ms. Houska also 
requested a digital copy of the lot line revision up for review and the engineer’s report be sent to 
the JPC prior to the upcoming monthly meeting. 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
December 14, 2021, Council Meeting 

Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Mr. Thornton; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote 
to approve the minutes of the December 14, 2021, council meeting as presented. 
 

January 3, 2022, Reorganization Meeting 
Motion: Ms. Bett; Second: Ms. Roggenkamp; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote 
to approve the minutes of the January 3, 2022, reorganization meeting. 

 
 
FINANCIAL REPORTS 
Revenue & Expense Report 
Mr. Opipery stated that typically Council would be presented the prior month's financial 
statements, however, in January there are still pending invoices from the previous fiscal year. In 
the coming months, once all bills have cleared, the financial statements will be presented for 
approval. The Tax Rate Ordinance passed in December has set the formula for the tax rate to be 
set by resolution in February or March prior to the tax bills sent out later in the year. 
 
Accounts Payable 

Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Mr. Thornton; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote 
to approve Accounts Payable in the amount of $83,489.24.                  . 

 
 
COMMITTEE REPORTS 
Administration Report  
Ms. Bett reported that the Administration Committee will meet next week and lay out their 
agenda for the upcoming year. At this time, new Council members should have their new email 
addresses and access to Microsoft 360. She stressed the importance of all councilmembers using 
the Borough email addresses assigned to them for Borough business. Meetings will be moving 
over to the Teams platform, and meeting documents will be available on that system.  When 
emailing Councilmembers, she asked that everyone limit the number of recipients to 2 or 3 to 
adhere to the Sunshine Laws. 
 
Public Affairs & Communications 
Ms. Bett stated updates have been made to the website and reminded new Council members to 
submit a picture and bio to be uploaded.  
 
Public Safety – See Attachment “C” & Attachment “D” 
Mr. Wagner noted that there were two documents in the packet for the Council’s review: the 
Northwest EMS quarterly report and the monthly report from Harshman. The Code Enforcement 



Committee plans to meet monthly with Harshman, and once they are given access to the 
spreadsheet, will review the Google document for status updates. 
 
  
Public Works 
Mr. Wagner noted his thanks to the Public Works Department on behalf of the Council in their 
efforts of snow removal this season. Mr. Opipery stated the new hire, Shane Scigliano, has done 
a great job learning the system. He asked that residents be aware of snow removal efforts, and to 
refrain from blowing or shoveling snow onto the streets. He asked Chief Hanny to remind 
officers to aid in notifying residents when this happens. 
 
Council of Governments - See Attachment “E” 
Mr. Wagner reported that he and Ms. Washington met, and the regularly scheduled delegate 
meeting will be tomorrow evening. One of the topics for discussion is the recent Route 65 
Corridor report, which will be presented on January 26 at the Sewickley Library. 
 
Sustainability 
Ms. Roggenkamp and Mr. Thornton will meet this coming Sunday. She had Climate Action Plan 
updates that the energy assessment required more information for review. She also remarked that 
the due date for applying for a summer intern is approaching mid-February. Mr. Wagner 
suggested that a possible project for the intern may be the Avon Park improvements. He also 
noted that the Building Project Committee meetings this year may focus on ADA compliance 
improvements at the Borough Building. 
 
 
NEW BUSINESS 
Avon Park Memorial 
Mr. Thornton would like Council to consider some sort of memorial in Avon Park for a resident 
who was murdered in Pittsburgh. Ms. Bett plans to review the park lease, and there would need 
to be a discussion as to how best to proceed after getting more feedback. 
 
OLD BUSINESS 
Resolution 2022-01 

Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Mr. Thornton; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote 
to approve Resolution 2022-01 the authorization to sign the Alcosan Consent Order. 
 

Resolution 2022-02 
Motion: Ms. Bett; Second: Ms. Washington; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote 
to approve Resolution 2022-02 to formally appoint Emsworth Fire Company as the fire 
service provider for the Borough of Ben Avon. 
 

 
EXECUTIVE SESSION - for pending potential litigation 
 

Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Mr. Thornton; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote 
to adjourn to Executive Session at 8:13 p.m. to discuss potential litigation. 



 
Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Mr. Thornton; Motion Carried by voice vote to return to 
regular voting session at 8:30 p.m.  

 
MOTION TO ADJOURN 

Motion: Mr. Thornton; Second: Ms. Washington; Motion Carried by unanimous voice 
vote to adjourn the meeting at 8:30 p.m. 

 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
Terrie Patsch 
Borough Secretary 
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